Japan's Strategy to Keep the North Koreans and Chinese Down, the Americans in, and the Russians Neutral

James D.J. Brown

The Japanese government makes no secret of its intensifying security concerns. The Ministry of Defense's most recent annual white paper includes the assessment that, "The security environment surrounding Japan has become increasingly severe, with various challenges and destabilizing factors becoming more tangible and acute." The report is also explicit about the source of these challenges. The most immediate danger is identified as North Korea, whose "military development such as its nuclear and missile development constitute unprecedented, serious and imminent threats to the security of Japan." Second on the list is China, which is singled out for the non-transparent strengthening of its armed forces, as well as the increase in its military activities in the vicinity of Japan. Lastly, the white paper notes that "Russia has been modernizing its forces including its nuclear capability not only in the Europe region but in the periphery of Japan," and that close attention needs to be paid to these developments.1

North Korea, China, and Russia, therefore, each present Japan with specific security concerns. Yet, Japan also faces the added worry that these three countries will increasingly coordinate their activities within the region. Even if they do not actually forge a strategic triangle, there remains the threat that they could gang up together on certain issues, forming a "loose coalition" to counter the interests of Japan and its U.S. ally.²

These fears have intensified as a consequence of the deepening of the relationship between Beijing and Moscow, which is officially described as "a comprehensive, equitable, trusting partnership and strategic cooperation."3 In particular, Japan took careful note of the Vostok-2018 exercises, which were held between July and September 2018 in Russia's Eastern Military District. The Russian military described these drills as being the largest since the Soviet era, involving approximately 300,000 troops.⁴ Vostok-2018 was also the first time that Chinese forces had participated in an annual Russian strategic exercise of this type, contributing approximately 3,000 troops.⁵ Observed by Russian president Vladimir Putin and Chinese Defense Minister Wei Fenghe, Vostok-2018 served as a powerful symbol of Russia and China's increasingly close security relationship.

The situation regarding China and Russia's relations with North Korea is more complicated. Officially, Beijing and Moscow share Tokyo's goal of achieving the complete denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula. They have also repeatedly voted in favor of strengthening United Nations Security Council (UNSC) sanctions on North Korea's nuclear and missile programs. However, while there may be some common ground regarding the ultimate goal of Korean denuclearization, Beijing and Moscow are diametrically opposed to Tokyo's position when it comes to the question of how to achieve this.

Despite North Korean leader Kim Jong-un's turn to diplomacy in 2018 and the resulting summits with U.S. president Donald Trump in Singapore and Vietnam, the Japanese government has maintained a hard-line position. Even though Prime Minister Abe Shinzo has conceded that he too would be willing to meet Kim, he has made it clear that his priority is to resolve the abductions issue, which relates to the fate of Japanese citizens kidnapped by the North Korean regime during the 1970s and 1980s.6 Additionally, the Japanese government has consistently argued that existing UNSC resolutions should continue to be upheld and implemented in full until concrete progress is made towards "the complete, verifiable and irreversible dismantlement (CVID) of all weapons of mass destruction and ballistic missiles of all ranges by North Korea."7

By contrast, Beijing and Moscow take the view that Pyongyang has already made significant concessions, including its moratorium on missile launches and nuclear tests, demolition of the Punggye-ri nuclear test site, and commitment to working towards the complete denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula. On this basis, the Chinese and Russian foreign ministers used a session of the UNSC in September 2018 to call for an easing of sanctions on North Korea.8 Tokyo is, therefore, worried that Beijing and Moscow are increasingly making common cause with Pyongyang. This impression was strengthened in October 2018, when the deputy foreign ministers of Russia, China, and North Korea met in Moscow. Also significant was Kim Jong-un's summit with Putin in Vladivostok in April 2019, which added to the four meetings the North Korean leader had already held with Chinese president Xi Jinping. Furthermore, there have been allegations that China and Russia are becoming increasingly lax in enforcing existing international sanctions. For instance, in January 2019, the Japanese media reported that Chinese fishery operators were violating UN sanctions by purchasing fishing licences from Pyongyang to operate in North Korean waters.9

Although this increased closeness between China, Russia, and North Korea is a worrying trend for Japan, this is hardly the first time that Tokyo has faced difficult relations with these three Northeast Asian neighbors. Two factors, however, make the current situation especially troublesome. The first is the poisonous state of relations between Japan and South Korea, and the accompanying breakdown in trust between the Abe administration and the government of Moon Jae-in. The most serious incident occurred on December 20, 2018 when a Republic of Korea Navy destroyer is alleged to have directed its fire-control radar at a maritime patrol aircraft operated by the Japanese Maritime Self-Defense Forces (JMSDF). The underlying cause of the tensions, however, is bitter differences over the history of Japanese colonial rule over the Korean Peninsula and related arguments regarding previous intergovernmental agreements about the issues of the so-called "comfort women" and forced labor.

In other circumstances, Washington could be expected to intervene to smooth out these tensions between its main East Asian allies. At present, however, it is a contributor to Japan's sense of regional insecurity. This is a consequence of Trump's "America First" foreign policy and the transactional approach that he takes to alliances. In essence, Trump has made the U.S. security guarantee to allies conditional, making it clear that, if countries are to continue to receive the protection of the U.S. superpower, they must be ready to concede to Washington on other issues. The United States has, of course, always exerted influence on security partners to encourage their policies to develop in a direction favorable to its national interests. However, the Trump administration is unusually brazen in the manner in which it exercises U.S. leverage and in its openness about directly connecting security and economic issues.

With regard to Japan, prior to becoming president, Trump was explicit about his willingness to withdraw U.S. forces if Tokyo did not significantly increase its financial contribution to their deployment. He also criticized the U.S.-Japan Security Treaty for being one-sided and "not a fair deal." Additionally, in the same interview, Trump took issue with Japan's large trade surplus, describing it as "a very unfair situation." Guided by these long-standing views, Trump has pressed Japan to buy "massive" amounts of U.S. military equipment.¹¹ He has also continued to criticize Japan on trade and, in March 2018, his administration declined to give Japan an exemption from tariffs on imports of steel and aluminium. Furthermore, Trump has used the threat of further tariffs to force Japan to accede to talks about a bilateral trade deal, telling Abe, "You don't have to negotiate, but we're going to put a very, very substantial tax on your cars if you don't."12 With talks also expected to begin towards the end of 2019 about revised cost-sharing arrangements for U.S. forces in Japan, Tokyo can again expect to be strong-armed into concessions.

In short, Japan's security situation is alarming. The country faces not only the individual security challenges posed by North Korea, China, and Russia, but also the danger of increased cooperation between these three nuclear-armed neighbors. What is more, at just the time when Tokyo needs reliable partners, it finds itself dealing with a South Korean government that it considers chronically untrustworthy and a U.S. administration that often seems less like a loyal friend and more like an increasingly expensive supplier of commercial security services.

Having identified the nature of this problem, the remainder of this essay focuses on explaining Japan's strategy for addressing it. It does so by adapting Lord Ismay's famous description of the fundamental goal of NATO as being to "keep the Soviet Union out, the Americans in, and the Germans down."13 Correspondingly, Japan's current strategy can be characterized as aiming to keep the North Koreans and Chinese down, the Americans in, and the Russians neutral. After outlining the details of each part of this strategy, the essay will identify the main challenges to overcome in its implementation.

Keeping the North Koreans and the Chinese Down

From the second half of 2018, there were indications of increased willingness on the part of the Abe administration to engage with both North Korea and China. In particular, Abe's address to the United Nations General Assembly (UNGA) in September 2018 set a considerably more positive tone about relations with North Korea than his speech a year earlier. Abe stated that: "I am also ready to break the shell of mutual distrust with North Korea, get off to a new start, and meet face to face with Chairman Kim Jong-Un."14 Language about "continuing to increase pressure on North Korea to the maximum level" was also removed from the 2019 version of Japan's Diplomatic Bluebook.¹⁵ A further step was taken at the start of May 2019 when Abe said in a media interview that he was ready to meet the North Korean leader "without conditions." 16

Additionally, in October 2018, Abe made an official bilateral visit to China, his first since returning to power in December 2012. During that trip, he announced his ambitions for the relationship, stating that, "Switching from competition to collaboration, I want to lift Japan-China relations to a new era."17 Unlike the United States, Japan also accepted China's invitation to send a naval ship to participate in the April 2019 fleet review to mark the 70th anniversary of the founding of the Chinese People's Liberation Army Navy.

Some observers took these moves as indicating that a significant shift in Japanese thinking about North Korea and China had occurred. Indeed, one enthusiastic commentator proposed that Abe's visit to China could mark the start of a "Pax Sinae-Nipponica era" in Asia. This is an enticing idea, yet, in reality, no fundamental change has taken place in Japan's policy. The

Japanese leadership remains just as wary of both Pyongyang and Beijing as previously and the guiding principle of Japan's strategy remains to contain North Korea and China. Rather than indicating a true reorientation of strategy, Japan's seemingly changed approach has been driven by the need to respond to alterations in U.S. policy towards North Korea and by Japan's priority of avoiding a crisis in relations with China.

North Korea

Japan was caught off guard by the Trump administration's sudden embrace of diplomacy with North Korea. In a phone call on February 14, 2018, the Japanese and U.S. leaders agreed that there would be "no meaningful dialogue" until Pyongyang agreed on "complete, verifiable and irreversible denuclearization."19 Having affirmed this shared commitment to a policy of "maximum pressure," the Japanese leadership was shocked by Trump's announcement in early March that he intended to meet the North Korean leader. This was made even more unpalatable by the knowledge that the change in U.S. policy had been brought about through the work of the Moon administration, in which Japanese trust has never been high.

From the very start then, the Abe administration regarded the talks with North Korea as a mistake, believing that a summit with the U.S. president should only have been granted after Pyongyang offered something more concrete than a vague commitment to the denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula. And yet, given the enormous importance to Japan of remaining in close alignment with its U.S. ally, the Abe administration felt that it had no choice but to alter the presentation of its North Korea policy to limit the appearance of differences with Washington. This is the real reason why Abe also announced his willingness, in principle, to meet Kim Jong-un.

The actual nature of Japanese thinking about how to deal with the North Korean threat remains that which was expressed in Abe's speech to the UNGA a year earlier. That address, which was focused exclusively on North Korea, made an explicit case for countries to abandon the path of dialogue and instead fully commit to a policy of pressure. Specifically, Abe argued that efforts at dialogue had been tried to exhaustion during the 1990s and 2000s. In his assessment,

"During the time this dialogue continued, North Korea had no intention whatsoever of abandoning its nuclear or missile development. For North Korea, dialogue was instead the best means of deceiving us and buying time...Again and again, attempts to resolve issues through dialogue have all come to naught. In what hope of success are we now repeating the very same failure a third time? ... What is needed to do that is not dialogue, but pressure."20

This belief in the merits of pressure is encouraged by Japanese memories of the process that led to Prime Minister Koizumi Jun'ichirō's landmark visit in September 2002, when the sides signed the Pyongyang Declaration, which presents a comprehensive framework for the normalization of diplomatic relations. Additionally, North Korea agreed to extend a moratorium on missile testing and promised to let in international nuclear inspectors. Crucially, it was also at this time that the North Korean regime finally admitted to the abduction of 13 Japanese citizens. five of whom were permitted to return to Japan one month later. Japanese observers consider that this breakthrough was achieved by means of the international isolation of Pyongyang, including President George W. Bush's characterization of the regime in January 2002 as being part of the "axis of evil." As Soeya Yoshihide explains,

"Aggressive policies from the United States had pushed North Korea into a corner, and only then did Kim Jong-il make a strategic decision to cultivate a slim route to survival through Japan. Among the Japanese, including Abe himself who accompanied Koizumi as deputy chief cabinet secretary, this memory of North Korean concessions must be still vivid. The lesson was that pressure against an isolated North Korea works to the advantage of Japan."21

Even if Abe's new offer to meet Kim Jong-il were to be accepted, it would be difficult for the Japanese leader to make a positive contribution to addressing the nuclear and missile issues. This is because Abe has placed himself at the forefront of the movement to secure the return of remaining Japanese abductees in North Korea. Indeed, Abe has consistently emphasized the abductions issue as being the most important problem in relations with North Korea.²² This means that Abe would find it hard politically to sustain engagement with Pyongyang unless real progress can be made on the abductions issue. This will not be easy since the North Korean side describes the Japanese government's continued emphasis on this question as "a clumsy and foolish attempt for reactionary elements in Japan to again bring up the 'abduction issue,' which was already resolved."23

The Abe administration's real policy is, therefore, to support engagement with North Korea only to the extent that it contributes to the resolution of the abduction issue. To address the nuclear and missile threat, Japan's priority is to encourage the United States to maintain as much pressure as possible. Additionally, Japan is focused on the goal of minimizing the perceived risks of the U.S.-DPRK talks. Above all, Japan is worried about the prospects of Trump cutting a deal with Kim Jong-un that would address the issue of North Korean intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs) but would not tackle the threat of short- and medium-range missiles that can reach Japan.²⁴ This nervousness was exacerbated on 26 May when President Trump dismissed concerns about North Korea's recent tests of shortrange ballistic missiles, stating that "North Korea fired off some small weapons, which disturbed some of my people, and others, but not me."25 Additionally, there is anxiety that Trump could grant North Korea the peace treaty that it desires, thereby formally bringing an end to the Korean War. This is a concern in Tokyo since, if the war has officially concluded, Trump may be inclined to begin implementing his long-standing goal of withdrawing or reducing the U.S. military presence in South Korea.²⁶ Japanese strategists see such a step as not only benefitting North Korea, but also potentially causing South Korea to reorient itself towards China. As Michishita Narushige warns, "If the Korean Peninsula gets inside the Chinese sphere of influence and there are no U.S. forces on the peninsula, life for the U.S. and Japan would be very difficult, but especially for Japan."27

Given these worries, the Japanese leadership was undoubtedly relieved when Trump walked away from making an agreement at the Hanoi summit in February. Their hope is now that Washington will again realize that dialogue does not work and will return to the policy of maximum pressure. The risk, however, is that Trump's tough stance in Hanoi was

just a negotiating tactic to extract a few additional minor concessions from North Korea. On 11 April, the U.S. president affirmed his willingness to meet with Kim Jong-un for a third time and stated that "There are various smaller deals that maybe could happen."28 This will magnify Japanese fears that, despite declaring an uncompromising stance, the U.S. president will ultimately accept minor concessions, then proclaim the underwhelming deal to be a tremendous personal victory. This is the pattern of behavior that Trump is said to have shown when meeting Kim for the first time in Singapore, as well as in his approach to renegotiating trade relations with North American neighbors and China.²⁹

China

Japan's policy towards China also underwent an apparent change in 2018; yet, as in the case of relations with North Korea, there was actually no fundamental shift. This is not to say that the prime minister's trip to Beijing in October 2018 was insignificant. After Abe's decision to visit the controversial Yasukuni Shrine in December 2013, the Chinese leadership had decided that he was not an individual with whom they could legitimately deal. Indeed, the spokesman for the Chinese foreign ministry Qin Gang stated,

"Abe has miscalculated on Sino-Japan ties, and made mistake after mistake, especially visiting the Yasukuni Shrine which houses class-A war criminals. These people are fascists, the Nazis of Asia. ... Of course the Chinese people don't welcome such a Japanese leader, and Chinese leaders will not meet him."30

This moratorium on contacts had already been brought to an end in November 2014 when Xi and Abe held formal talks for the first time and shared a famously awkward handshake. That encounter was, however, on the sidelines of the APEC summit in Beijing. By contrast, Abe's trip to the Chinese capital in October 2018 was an official bilateral visit, thereby marking the completion of his rehabilitation.

In terms of content, the summit delivered an agreement on cooperation for maritime search and rescue, and it was decided that Japan and China would promote reciprocal visits by their defense ministers. The sides also reaffirmed their adherence to the 2008 agreement regarding development of resources in the East China Sea and reconfirmed their resolution to make the East China Sea a "Sea of Peace, Cooperation and Friendship." They also concluded a yen/yuan currency swap agreement.31 This positive trend is expected to continue when Xi meets Abe on the sidelines of the G20 summit in Osaka in June 2019.

However, while the atmosphere in relations between Tokyo and Beijing has undergone a welcome improvement, Japan continues to regard China as a chronic security threat, exceeding even the acute danger posed by North Korea. This is reflected in Japan's National Defense Program Guidelines, which were released in December 2018. Despite Abe's talk in Beijing of a "new era" in bilateral relations, these defense guidelines continue to emphasize the perceived threat posed by the build-up in Chinese capabilities, asserting that "Such Chinese military and other developments, coupled with the lack of transparency surrounding its defense policy and military power, represent a serious security concern for the region including Japan and for the international community." A leading goal of Japan's security policy is, therefore, to counter Beijing's "unilateral, coercive attempts to alter the status quo based on its own assertions that are incompatible with existing international

order." Above all, these efforts are concentrated on challenging China's expanding activities in the East China Sea, especially around the Senkaku Islands, as well as in the South China Sea, where Japan accuses China of conducting "large-scale, rapid reclamation of maritime features, which are being converted into military foothold."32

The Japanese government, therefore, shares the Trump administration's assessment that China is a revisionist power that is intent on reshaping the world in a way that is antithetical to the interests of the United States and its allies.³³ However, while Tokyo may be united with Washington in the overall aim of countering China's geopolitical ambitions, it has a very different approach to achieving this. The United States has taken an increasingly confrontational stance vis-à-vis China. This has been notable in the Trump's administration's rhetoric, including Vice President Mike Pence's speech at the Hudson Institute in October 2018.34 The U.S. also began a trade war with China and, in September 2018, imposed tariffs of 10% on Chinese goods worth approximately \$200bn. More provocatively still, Washington has taken a more supportive position regarding Taiwan. In September 2018, the U.S. approved arms sales to the island worth \$330m and, in November, two U.S. warships were sent through the Taiwan Strait. In December 2018, the U.S. Congress also passed the Asia Reassurance Initiative Act, which encourages more arms sales and official exchanges between the United States and Taiwan.

These policies are unusually combative, even for the U.S. superpower. They are quite unthinkable for a country like Japan, which places so much emphasis on its status as "a peace-loving nation" and must take into account the fact that China is a close geographic neighbor.35 Instead, Japan's strategy is to quietly work towards containing the effects of China's rise, yet to simultaneously keep bilateral relations on an even keel and to avoid dangerous squalls.

The first strand of this policy is best illustrated by Japan's "Free and Open Indo-Pacific" (FOIP) vision, the Abe government's signature foreign policy concept. Japanese officials diligently insist that FOIP is not intended to contain China, but most observers conclude that that is precisely its purpose.³⁶ In particular, it is believed that FOIP is Japan's response to the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), China's multibillion-dollar program of global infrastructure projects. Japan fears that BRI is an instrument of Chinese geopolitical, as well as economic, influence and could lead to Japan being shut out of key markets. As a consequence, the FOIP concept has been put forward as an alternative framework within which to promote regional infrastructure development and connectivity. Indeed, even the name of the policy, which emphasizes freedom and openness, is intended to imply a contrast with China's more closed and non-transparent approach.

The same motivations also explain Japan's enthusiasm for the quadrilateral security dialogue with Australia, India, and the United States, which all share both democratic values and significant concerns about China. Closer security ties are also being pursued with Southeast Asian nations, as well as with the United Kingdom and France. Added to this, Japan has been increasing its own defense capabilities. It was with China in mind that Japan took the decision to develop its own amphibious rapid assault brigade in March 2018. This is also the justification for Japan's decision, announced in December 2018, to purchase 147 F-35 fighter jets and to create its first aircraft carrier since WWII. As Ono Keitaro of the ruling Liberal Democratic Party (LDP) put it with unusual candor, "Actually this trigger ... to be

straight out [is] China. ... There is no need for us to operate such kind of aircraft carrier if we don't have to respond to China in the Pacific Ocean."37

These measures can all be categorized as part of a strategy of containment; yet they have been combined with a countervailing approach that emphasizes the goal of coexistence. It is this second strand of policy that explains the conciliatory rhetoric employed by Abe during his visit to Beijing in October 2018. It is based on the wise calculation that, while China may be an enduring threat that needs to be addressed, Japan has nothing to gain from recurring crises. For this reason, the Abe government has been seeking to take the heat out of the relationship and to return ties to their status before the collision incident of September 2010, when the arrest of a Chinese fishing captain, who had rammed his trawler into Japanese coast guard vessels in the vicinity of the disputed Senkaku Islands, caused China to freeze high-level contacts.

Although Japan's aim of returning bilateral relations to a state of normalcy received particular attention in 2018, in reality this search for coexistence has always been a feature of Abe's China's policy. Above all, it was evident in the four-point consensus that the sides reached in November 2014. This included a commitment to pursue engagement in "the spirit of squarely facing history," as well as a recognition that they have "different views" about the East China Sea and Senkaku Islands. On this basis, they agreed that they would "gradually resume dialogue in political, diplomatic and security fields and make an effort to build a political relationship of mutual trust."38

The warming of Japan-China relations since the end of 2017 cannot, therefore, be attributed to a shift in Japanese strategy, which has consistently pursued these twin elements of containment and coexistence. Instead, the improvement appears to have been driven by changes on the Chinese side. In particular, after solidifying his grip on power at the National Congress of the Communist Party in September 2017, Xi may have felt emboldened to pursue rapprochement with Japan. Furthermore, this may have been encouraged by the downturn in relations with the United States and by concerns about the strength of the Chinese economy.³⁹ It may also have been that, as the Chinese leadership recognized that Abe was sauntering towards an unprecedented third term as LDP leader in September 2018, they concluded that it was necessary to engage more intensively with him.

Overall then, one should not be distracted by the recent improvement in the atmosphere between Japan and China. Although Tokyo certainly does not want bad relations with Beijing, nor does it have any illusions about how close ties are likely to become, China continues to be perceived as a major threat to Japan's security and prosperity. For this reason, as well as strengthening its own efforts to contain China, Japan is counting on the United States to maintain its current presence in the region.

Keeping the Americans In

Japanese leaders have often feared abandonment by the United States. This is the consequence of being located in a dangerous neighborhood and of relying on an extra-regional power for security. However, these concerns have become especially intense since Trump's election to the White House and his frequent questioning of the value of alliances. As noted above, Japan is particularly worried that Trump could agree to withdraw, or at least draw down, troop numbers in South Korea as part of the negotiations with North Korea.

The worst-case scenario for Japan is that Trump declares the talks with Chairman Kim to have successfully eliminated the need for U.S. troops to be maintained in Korea. These fears receded slightly after the failure of the Hanoi summit and following an agreement between the U.S. and South Korea in February 2019 for Seoul to increase its financial contribution towards the upkeep of U.S. troops on the peninsula. However, as noted, Hanoi did not mark the end of the diplomatic process between Washington and Pyongyang. Moreover, the agreed increase in South Korea's contribution fell short of initial U.S. demands, and the deal will only last 12 months, meaning that fraught negotiations will soon begin again.⁴⁰ Trump has also looked to keep his options open, telling an interviewer in February 2019 that, while he had no plans to remove the troops, "Maybe someday. I mean who knows. But you know it's very expensive to keep troops there."41 Additionally, Tokyo did not welcome the March 2019 decision by the United States and South Korea to scrap the large-scale Key Resolve and Foal Eagle joint military exercises.

Reliance on the United States can be slightly offset by the increase in Japan's domestic military capabilities and through the development of closer security ties with other democratic partners. However, these steps are supplements to the relationship with the United States, not replacements for it. As the National Defense Program Guidelines put it, the Japan-U.S. alliance remains the "cornerstone" of Japan's security. Without it, Japan's national defense architecture would fall apart. This being so, the Japanese leadership needs to ensure that the United States remains fully committed to Japan and to the region as a whole.

Guided by this priority, the Abe administration is pursuing what might be described as a preventative anti-abandonment strategy. This consists of two parts. The first is to take action that demonstrates that Japan is a valuable ally and not a free rider, thereby ensuring that Washington does not even begin to question its security commitment. This strategy is described by Taniguchi Tomohiko, a special adviser to the prime minister. He states that:

"From the firsthand knowledge I have obtained by working with Prime Minister Abe for over six years, I have learned that the questions he asks about U.S.-Japan relations are not 'what ifs' (such as what if the United States withdraws from the Korean Peninsula, or what if the United States under Trump sees less value in getting engaged in East Asian affairs militarily). Rather, the questions he poses to himself and his cabinet pertain more often than not to what Japan should do to keep those 'what if' situations from occurring at all."42

It is this strategy that has encouraged many of the changes to Japan's security policy in recent years. Firstly, Taniguchi says that increases in defense spending have been used to demonstrate that "Japan is doing as much as it can to help reduce the cost of U.S. engagement in the Indo-Pacific region."43 Additionally, the Abe administration has sought to show increased national defense capabilities by establishing the National Security Council in 2013. In line with U.S. requests, the government also introduced a tougher secrecy law in 2013. Most importantly of all was the enactment of the legislation on collective selfdefence in 2016, which, in certain circumstances, enables the SDF to give protection to the

military assets of the United States and other partner nations. This is designed to show that, while the U.S.-Japan security alliance is still not fully reciprocal, it is no longer as onesided as it once was. Lastly, Japan has sought to keep Washington satisfied by making large purchases of U.S. defense equipment, including the F-35 strike fighters and Aegis Ashore missile defense system. In Taniguchi's words, the increase in such expensive purchases "kills two birds with one stone: enhancing Japanese airborne and anti-missile capabilities while reducing bilateral trade tensions. It is hoped that these combined measures will keep the United States close and further incentivize it to stay involved in the region."44

The second part of the strategy is to maintain strong personal rapport with the U.S. president. This is, of course, something that Japanese leaders seek to do with all U.S. counterparts. The task has, however, become especially important with Trump due to his isolationist instincts and highly personalised approach to foreign policy. From the outset, therefore, Abe has sought to establish himself as Trump's closest partner within the G7. His tactic has been to conduct frequent meetings and phone conversations, as well as to make the most of their shared passion for golf. Abe has also not been shy about indulging in outright sycophancy.

These efforts began immediately after Trump's election victory in November 2016, when Abe rushed to New York to become the first foreign leader to meet the president-elect. On that occasion, he gifted Trump a golden golf club worth almost \$4000, a present intended to appeal to Trump's passion for both the sport and the precious metal. Abe and Trump have since engaged in several rounds of golf diplomacy, including when Trump visited Japan at the end of May 2019. During this same trip, Trump was also given the honor of being the first foreign leader to meet the new emperor after the enthronement of Crown Prince Naruhito on May 1.

These efforts have generally been accepted within Japan as sensible foreign policy. There was, however, criticism of the prime minister when Trump announced that Abe had nominated him for the Nobel Peace Prize for his diplomatic engagement with North Korea. It was subsequently reported that Abe had submitted the nomination at the request of the U.S. government.⁴⁵ This revelation was embarrassing for the Japanese leader, not least because it is known that Abe is not an enthusiastic advocate of diplomatic engagement with Pyongyang. Defense Minister Onodera Itsunori also stated that the threat from North Korea remained undiminished after the summit in Singapore. 46 Moreover, there has been no apparent progress towards resolving the abductions issue. Nonetheless, Abe evidently calculated that humbling himself before the U.S. leader was a price worth paying if it contributes to retaining the U.S. presence in the region.

Keeping the Russians Neutral

In contrast to its NATO partners, Japan does not consider Russia to represent a significant threat on its own. The Defense of Japan white paper does mention Russia's military activities as something that needs to be watched. The document also notes that of 904 scrambles that the Air Self-Defense Forces conducted in fiscal 2017, 390 were to intercept Russian aircraft, second only to the 500 scrambles provoked by Chinese planes.⁴⁷ However, compared with the threats posed to Japanese security by China and North Korea, Russia is considered a very distant third.

Japan's primary concern is, therefore, not that Moscow's forces will pose a direct military threat, as was the case during the Cold War. Instead, the main worry is that Russia's support will embolden North Korea and China. Regarding the former, Japan's goal has been to encourage Russia to remain committed to the full implementation of UNSC sanctions. Abe has also requested Putin's cooperation in resolving the abductions issue.⁴⁸ However, while Russia remains involved in events on the Korean Peninsula, Japan realizes that it is a lesser player compared with China and the United States. The focus of Japan's policy towards Russia from a geopolitical point of view is the relationship between Moscow and Beijing.

The close relationship between China and Russia is already a source of strength for Beijing in at least four areas. First, Russia is a reliable supplier of energy and other strategic resources via overland routes that are secure from interdiction by the U.S. navy. Second, friendly relations with Russia provide China with security along the countries' 4000km land border, enabling Beijing to focus on other priorities, including the South China Sea. Third, Russia and China see eye-to-eye on many geopolitical issues, and Beijing is grateful for Moscow's diplomatic support in the UNSC. Indeed, since Russia is often willing to vocally oppose Western initiatives within the Security Council and to wield its veto, this enables China to keep a lower profile on controversial issues. Fourth, Russia remains an important supplier of military technology to China in certain key areas, including aircraft engines.

Ties between Moscow and Beijing have been growing steadily since the end of the 1980s; vet relations reached a new level after the Ukraine crisis in March 2014 when tensions with the West forced Russia to place more emphasis on its relations with China. Of particular concern to Japan is that bilateral military relations have become closer, with Russia agreeing in 2015 to supply the S-400 anti-aircraft system and Su-35 fighters. Previously, Russia had held back from providing China with these most advanced weapons systems in order to maintain a military edge over its neighbor and to protect against the risk of technology theft.

Following the unprecedented Vostok 2018 exercises, Tokyo fears that security ties between China and Russia will become yet closer. This concern will only have intensified following the release of the U.S. Worldwide Threat Assessment in January 2019, which opened with the warning that "China and Russia are more aligned than at any point since the mid-1950s, and the relationship is likely to strengthen in the coming year as some of their interests and threat perceptions converge."⁴⁹ The strategic nightmare for Japan is that this trend could lead to Russia abandoning its position of neutrality on the issues of the Senkaku Islands and the South China Sea and could move to explicitly support Beijing's position.⁵⁰

Guided by this threat perception, Japan's Russia policy has been shaped by the goal of neutralizing the danger of Beijing and Moscow forging a united front against Japan.⁵¹ This, along with Abe's desire to resolve the countries' territorial dispute over what Russia calls the Southern Kuril Islands, explains the Japanese government's dedicated pursuit of warmer relations with Russia during recent years. The Abe administration also apparently judges that Moscow will be receptive to such a policy since they assume that it secretly shares their concerns about China. This view was expressed by Kawai Katsuyuki, Abe's special adviser for foreign affairs, when he told an audience in January 2019 that "Both Japan and Russia view China as a potential threat ... I would like the United States to understand the importance of concluding a Japan-Russia peace treaty as a means to jointly counter the threat from China."52

Undoubtedly, the Japanese leadership recognizes that, as a treaty ally of the United States, there are limits to how close its relationship with Russia can become. Nonetheless, the Abe administration clearly wants to develop a basic level of security cooperation, not least to demonstrate that Russia has options beyond its relationship with China. This helps explain why, despite the conspicuous lack of progress towards resolving the territorial issue, Abe continues to visit Russia so frequently, prompting criticism from opposition parties that he is engaging in "a foreign policy of paying tribute." 53 It is also a factor in Abe's flattery of Putin, with the prime minister describing his Russian counterpart as someone who "is dear to me as a partner."54 Additionally, further incentives have been offered to Moscow through the Japanese government's 8-point plan for economic cooperation and by recent suggestions that it is willing to provide substantial financial support for Japanese companies if they invest in Russia's Arctic LNG 2 project.⁵⁵ In the same spirit, the Japanese authorities have made it known that they are considering cancelling short-term visa requirements for Russian visitors.56

Within the security realm itself, the goal of expanding cooperation with Russia is made explicit in the 2013 National Security Strategy, which states that, "under the increasingly severe security environment in East Asia, it is critical for Japan to advance cooperation with Russia in all areas, including security."57 In accordance with this ambition, Japan began 2+2 meetings between the countries' foreign and defense ministers in November 2013, with the latest of these held at the end of May 2019. Regular meetings have also been held between the secretary of the Russian Security Council Nikolai Patrushev and his Japanese counterpart Yachi Shotaro, despite the fact that Patrushev is now subject to U.S. sanctions. There have also been increased exchanges between senior military officers. Most prominently, Oleg Salyukov, commander-in-chief of the Russian Army, and Valerii Gerasimov, chief of the general staff, visited Japan in November and December 2017. In return, Japan SDF chief of staff Kawano Katsutoshi travelled to Russia in October 2018. Head of the Russian navy Vladimir Korolev is anticipated to visit Japan in 2019. Joint drills have also continued between the Russian Pacific Fleet and the JMSDF, with search-and-rescue exercises held for the 18th time in July 2018. Moreover, maritime cooperation moved into a new area in November 2018 when the JMSDF and Russia's Northern Fleet conducted their first anti-piracy drill in the Gulf of Aden.

Tokyo evidently hopes that these contacts will promote a degree of trust and encourage Moscow not to make common cause with Beijing against Japan. This will remain a priority when Abe welcomes Putin to Japan for the G20 summit in June. If the talks on a peace treaty ever reach fruition, there is also the possibility that this document could contribute to this effort since the sides have reportedly discussed including a clause that would commit them not to take part in hostile military activities against each other.58 While easing Japanese concerns about Russia contributing to hostile actions by China, this clause could also appeal to Moscow in guaranteeing that the U.S.-Japan alliance will not be directed against Russia.

Conclusion

Kim Jong-un's turn to diplomacy in 2018 has done nothing to ease Japan's long-term security concerns, nor has Beijing's simultaneous adoption of a softer stance towards Tokyo. Rather, Japanese strategists remain deeply concerned about the threats posed by North Korea and China, as well as by the danger that Russia could increasingly make common cause with them. Added to this, the Abe government questions whether the Moon administration really is a security partner and fears the withdrawal of the U.S. commitment to the region. This leaves Japan in the perilous situation of attempting to keep the North Koreans and Chinese down, the Americans in, and the Russians neutral. This is, of course, a crude simplification, but it captures the essence of Japan's contemporary security thinking.

From a strategic point of view, Japan's approach seems logical. It also shows subtleties, especially in the combination of containment and coexistence in Japan's approach to China and in what I have called the preventative anti-abandonment policy towards the United States. However, as with any strategy, Japan's current approach faces challenges. The biggest concern relates to policy towards North Korea, where it seems that the Japanese leadership is content for the current diplomatic efforts to fail, thereby overlooking the risk that such a failure will return the region to the brink of a conflict from which Japan can hardly expect to escape unscathed. Additionally, the Abe administration must surely recognise that pressure in itself is not a policy but must serve as a prelude to negotiations.

Separately, there is the worry that Japan's carefully calibrated policy towards China will be disrupted by the Trump administration's hard-charging and erratic tactics. This already occurred with the U.S. withdrawal from the Trans-Pacific Partnership, a regional trade agreement seen by the Abe administration as making a valuable contribution towards containing China in a non-confrontational manner. Additionally, there is the danger that Trump's trade war with Beijing will seriously damage the global economy and have substantial knock-on effects for Japan itself. Worse still, if the Trump administration's actions contribute to a full-blown crisis with China, such as over Taiwan, Japan can hardly expect to stay aloof.

Finally, the Abe administration may find it increasingly difficult to continue its courtship of Putin's Russia. Domestically, there is growing criticism of Abe's failure to achieve real progress on resolving the territorial dispute. Meanwhile, while Trump himself is unlikely to criticize Abe for being too close to Putin, others in the U.S. security establishment may increasingly ask why their main ally in Asia continues to so ardently pursue cooperation with the U.S. strategic competitor. Added to this, the Japanese leadership may have overestimated the extent to which Moscow shares its concerns about China since there is currently no evidence that Abe's efforts have had any success whatsoever in altering Russia's policy towards China. Overall, the Japanese government has a clear view of the threats that it is facing and a settled understanding of the strategy it must pursue in order to address them. However, implementing this strategy and managing the tensions that are inherent within it will prove a significant test for Japan's political leadership.

Endnotes

- ¹ Ministry of Defense, *Defense of Japan 2018*, http://www.mod.go.jp/e/publ/w paper/2018.html, 2018: 45.
- ² Yoshihide Soeya, "Japan and peace on the Korean peninsula: The need for a flexible approach," in "Roundtable: Japan's relations in Northeast Asia under Shinzo Abe," Asia Policy 14, no.1 (January 2019): 168.
- ³ "O Rossiisko-kitaiskikh otnosheniiakh strategicheskogo partnerstva," Ministerstvo inostrannykh del Rossiiskoi Federatsii, January 16, 2019, http://www.mid.ru/ strategiceskoe-partnerstvo-s-kitaem.

⁴ "Manevry 'Vostok-2018,'" Ministerstvo oborony Rossiiskoi Federatsii, 2018, https:// structure.mil.ru/mission/practice/all/vostok-2018.htm.

- ⁵ Dave Johnson, "Vostok 2018: Ten years of Russian strategic exercises and warfare preparation," NATO Review Magazine, December 20, 2018, https://www.nato.int/docu/ review/2018/Also-in-2018/vostok-2018-ten-years-of-russian-strategic-exercises-andwarfare-preparation-military-exercices/EN/index.htm.
- ⁶ "Address by Prime Minister Abe at the Seventy-Third Session of the United Nations General Assembly," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, September 25, 2018, https:// www.mofa.go.jp/fp/unp_a/page3e_000926.html.
- ⁷ "Statement by Mr. Taro Kono, Minister for Foreign Affairs of Japan, at the United Nations Security Council Meeting on DPRK Denuclearization," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, September 27, 2018, https://www.mofa.go.jp/fp/unp/page4e 000913.html.
- ⁸ United Nations Security Council, 8363rd meeting, September 27, 2018, http://www. un.org/en/ga/search/view doc.asp?symbol=S/PV.8363.
- 9 Hashimoto Junya, "Kita 'seisai nogare' ka, Chūgoku ni gyogyōken baikyaku... gaika nerau," Yomiuri Shimbun, January 30, 2019, https://www.yomiuri.co.jp/world/20190130-OYT1T50067/.
- ¹⁰ Maggie Haberman and David E. Sanger, "Transcript: Donald Trump Expounds on His Foreign Policy Views," New York Times, March 26, 2016, https://www.nytimes. com/2016/03/27/us/politics/donald-trump-transcript.html.
- ¹¹ Michael C. Bender, "Trump Urges Japan to Buy More U.S. Military Equipment," Wall Street Journal, November 7, 2017, https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-presses-japanfor-bilateral-trade-deal-1509938809.
- 12 "Trump brags auto tariff threat forced Japan into trade talks," Kyodo, October 2, 2018, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2018/10/02/business/trump-brags-auto-tariffthreat-forced-japan-trade-talks/.
- ¹³ "NATO leaders: Lord Ismay," NATO, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/declassified 137930.htm.
- ¹⁴ "Address by Prime Minister Abe at the Seventy-Third Session of the United Nations General Assembly," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, September 25, 2018, https:// www.mofa.go.jp/fp/unp a/page3e 000926.html.
- 15 "Gaikō seisho," Gaimushō, April 2019, https://www.mofa.go.jp/mofaj/gaiko/bluebook/ index.html.
- ¹⁶ "Abe shushō `mujōken de Nichichō kaidan'... haikei ni kyōko na Nichibei kankei," Sankei Shimbun, May 2, 2019, https://special.sankei.com/a/politics/ article/20190502/0002.html.
- ¹⁷ Shunsuke Shigeta, "Japan and China pledge move from 'competition to collaboration," Nikkei Asian Review, October 26, 2018, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-Relations/Japan-and-China-pledge-move-from-competition-to-collaboration.
- ¹⁸ Jesper Koll, "Toward a Pax Sinae-Nipponica era," Japan Times, October 7, 2018, https:// www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2018/10/07/commentary/japan-commentary/towardpax-sinae-nipponica-era/.
- ¹⁹ "Japan's Abe, Trump agree to keep up pressure on North Korea," Reuters, February 15, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-missiles-japan-usa/japans-abetrump-agree-to-keep-up-pressure-on-north-korea-idUSKCN1FZ07J?il=0.
- ²⁰ "Address by Prime Minister Shinzo Abe at the Seventy-Second Session of the United Nations General Assembly," Prime Minister of Japan and his Cabinet, September 20, 2017, https://japan.kantei.go.jp/97_abe/statement/201709/_00010.html.

- ²¹ Yoshihide Soeya, "Can Abe get Japan back on the North Korea bus?" East Asia Forum, February 6, 2019, http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2019/02/06/can-abe-get-japan-backon-the-north-korea-bus/.
- ²² Shushō Kantei, "Daikyūjūhachikai Kokkai ni okeru Abe naikaku sōridaijin shisei hōshin enzetsu," January 28, 2019, https://www.kantei.go.jp/jp/98_abe/ statement2/20190128siseihousin.html.
- ²³ Hajimu Takeda, "N. Korea says abduction issue resolved, blasts Abe's stance," Asahi Shimbun, May 13, 2018, http://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/AJ201805130025.html.
- ²⁴ "Abe to ask Trump to press North Korea on short- and medium range missiles as well as ICBMs," Japan Times, April 9, 2018, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2018/04/09/ national/politics-diplomacy/abe-ask-trump-press-north-korea-short-medium-rangemissiles-well-icbms/.
- ²⁵ Annie Karni and Katie Rogers, "Trump Opens Tokyo Visit With a Tweet Sure to Unnerve the Japanese," New York Times, May 25, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/25/ world/asia/trump-japan-north-korea.html.
- ²⁶ Mark Landler, "Trump Orders Pentagon to Consider Reducing U.S. Forces in South Korea," New York Times, May 3, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/03/world/ asia/trump-troops-south-korea.html.
- ²⁷ Motoko Rich, "Japan Worries It'll Be Forgotten as Its Allies Talk to North Korea," New York Times, April 25, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/25/world/asia/japannorth-korea-talks.html.
- ²⁸ Mark Landler, "Trump Says He's Open to Third North Korea Meeting, and 'Smaller Deals' Are Possible," New York Times, April 11 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/11/ us/politics/trump-north-korea-summit.html.
- ²⁹ Gideon Rachman, "Why Donald Trump is great news for Xi Jinping," Financial Times, April 15 2019, https://www.ft.com/content/caaf71d8-5f5a-11e9-b285-3acd5d43599e.
- 30 Zhuang Pinghui, "Japanese Prime Minister Shinzo Abe 'unwelcome' in China after war shrine visit," South China Morning Post, December 30, 2013, https://www.scmp.com/ news/china/article/1393188/japanese-prime-minister-shinzo-abe-unwelcome-chinaafter-war-shrine-visit.
- 31 "Prime Minister Abe Visits China," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, October 26, 2018, www.mofa.go.jp/a o/c m1/cn/page3e 000958.html.
- 32 "National Defense Program Guidelines for FY 2019 and beyond," Ministry of Defense, (December 18, 2018): 5, www.mod.go.jp/j/approach/agenda/guideline/2019/ pdf/20181218 e.pdf.
- ³³ "National Security Strategy," The White House, (December 2017): 25, https://www. whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf.
- ³⁴ "Vice President Mike Pence's remarks on the administration's policy towards China," Hudson Institute, October 4, 2018, https://www.hudson.org/events/1610-vicepresident-mike-pence-s-remarks-on-the-administration-s-policy-towards-china102018.
- ³⁵ National Defense Program Guidelines, 1.
- ³⁶ Kei Koga, "Redirecting strategic focus in the age of the Indo-Pacific," Comparative Connections 20, no. 1: 133.
- ³⁷ Tara Copp, "Japan surges new weapons, military roles to meet China's rise," Military Times, January 15, 2019, https://www.militarytimes.com/news/2019/01/15/japansurges-new-weapons-military-roles-to-meet-chinas-rise/.

- ³⁸ "Regarding Discussions toward Improving Japan-China Relations," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, November 7, 2014, https://www.mofa.go.jp/a_o/c_m1/cn/ page4e 000150.html.
- ³⁹ Katsuji Nakazawa, "Why Japan-China relations are back on track," East Asia Forum, July 18, 2018, http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2018/07/18/why-japan-china-relations-areback-on-track/.
- ⁴⁰ "South Korea officially signs deal to pay more for US troops after Trump demand," Japan Times, February 10, 2019, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2019/02/10/asia-pacific/ south-korea-officially-signs-deal-pay-u-s-troops-trump-demand/.
- ⁴¹ "Transcript: President Trump on "Face the Nation," CBS News, February 3, 2019, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/transcript-president-trump-on-face-the-nationfebruary-3-2019/.
- ⁴² Tomohiko Taniguchi, "Japan: A stabilizer for the U.S.-led system in a new era," Asia Policy 14, no. 1 (January 2019): 174.
- 43 Ibid., 175.

- 44 Ibid.
- ⁴⁵ "Toranpu-shi o nōberu-shō ni oshite... Beikoku ga Abe shushō ni irai," Asahi Shimbun, February 17, 2019, https://www.asahi.com/articles/ASM2J6V31M2JUTFK00J.html.
- ⁴⁶ "The North Korean threat remains," Japan Times, July 2, 2018, https://www.japantimes. co.jp/opinion/2018/07/02/editorials/north-korean-threat-remains/.
- 47 Defense of Japan 2018, 36.
- ⁴⁸ "Nichiro shunō kaidan," Gaimushō, September 10, 2018, https://www.mofa.go.jp/ mofaj/erp/rss/hoppo/page1 000649.html.
- ⁴⁹ Daniel R. Coats, "Worldwide threat assessment of the US intelligence community," January 29, 2019, https://www.intelligence.senate.gov/sites/default/files/documents/ os-dcoats-012919.pdf.
- ⁵⁰ James D.J. Brown, "Towards an anti-Japanese territorial front? Russia and the Senkaku/ Diaoyu dispute," Europe-Asia Studies 67, no. 6 (2015): 893-915.
- ⁵¹ James D.J. Brown, "Japan's security cooperation with Russia: neutralizing the threat of a China-Russia united front," International Affairs 94, no. 4 (2018): 861-882.
- ⁵² "Abe aide seeks U.S. support for Japan's peace talks with Russia," The Mainichi, January 9, 2019, https://mainichi.jp/english/articles/20190109/p2g/00m/0na/020000c.
- 53 "Yatō, sōkessan gaikō no teitai tsuikyū = 'Nichiro wa chōkō,'" Shūin yosani," Jiji, February 20, 2019, https://www.jiji.com/jc/article?k=2019022001065&g=pol.
- ⁵⁴ "Sindzo Abe: Prezident Putin mne dorog kak partner, s nim mozhno pogovorit' po dusham," TASS, November 25, 2018, https://tass.ru/interviews/5826060.
- 55 "Roshia gasu ōte, LNG kaihatsu ni shusshi dashin Mitsui bussan nado," Nihon Keizai Shimbun, February 19, 2019, https://www.nikkei.com/article/ DGXMZO41466100Z10C19A2MM8000/.
- ⁵⁶ "Roshia kokumin no biza menjo e," Sankei Shimbun, February 15, 2019, https://www. sankei.com/politics/news/190215/plt1902150005-n1.html.
- ⁵⁷ Cabinet Secretariat, National Security Strategy, (December 2013): 25, https://www.cas. go.jp/jp/siryou/131217anzenhoshou/nss-e.pdf.
- ⁵⁸ "SMI: RF i Iaponiia mogut vykliuchit' v mirnii dogovor punkt ob otkaze ot vrazhdebnykh deistvii," TASS, January 22, 2019, https://tass.ru/mezhdunarodnaya-panorama/6025852.